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appropriate rules and regulations of 
the Secretary, except upon special 
finding by the Chief, Forest Service in 
the case of States, agencies, or polit-
ical subdivisions thereof (36 CFR part 
251, subpart A). 

(iii) Any personal property owned by 
the non-Federal party which is not a 
part of the exchange proposal, should 
be removed by the non-Federal party 
prior to acceptance of title by the 
United States, unless the authorized 
officer and the non-Federal party to 
the exchange previously agree upon a 
specified period to remove the personal 
property. If the personal property is 
not removed prior to acceptance of 
title or within the otherwise prescribed 
time, it shall be deemed abandoned and 
shall become vested in the United 
States. 

(iv) The exchange parties must reach 
agreement on the arrangements for the 
relocation of any tenants. Qualified 
tenants occupying non-Federal lands 
affected by a land exchange may be en-
titled to relocation benefits under 49 
CFR 24.2. Unless otherwise provided by 
law or regulation (49 CFR 24.101(a)(1)), 
relocation benefits are not applicable 
to owner-occupants involved in ex-
changes with the United States pro-
vided the owner-occupants are notified 
in writing that the non-Federal lands 
are being acquired by the United 
States on a voluntary basis. 

(2) Federal lands. If Federal lands pro-
posed for exchange are occupied under 
grant, permit, easement, or non-min-
eral lease by a third party who is not a 
party to the exchange, the third party 
holder of such authorization and the 
non-Federal party to the exchange may 
reach agreement as to the disposition 
of the existing use(s) authorized under 
the terms of the grant, permit, ease-
ment, or lease. The non-Federal ex-
change party shall submit documented 
proof of such agreement prior to 
issuance of a decision to approve the 
land exchange, as instructed by the au-
thorized officer. If an agreement can-
not be reached, the authorized officer 
shall consider other alternatives to ac-
commodate the authorized use or shall 
determine whether the public interest 
will be best served by terminating such 
use pursuant to 36 CFR 251.60. 

§ 254.16 Case closing. 
(a) Title transfers. Unless otherwise 

agreed, and notwithstanding the deci-
sion in United States v. Schurz, 102 U.S. 
378 (1880), or any other law or ruling to 
the contrary, title to both the non-Fed-
eral and Federal lands pass simulta-
neously and are deemed accepted by 
the United States and the non-Federal 
landowner, respectively, when the doc-
uments of conveyance are recorded in 
the county clerk’s or other local re-
corder’s office. Before recordation, all 
instructions, requirements, and condi-
tions set forth by the United States 
and the non-Federal landowner must be 
met. The minimum requirements and 
conditions necessary for recordation 
include the following, as appropriate: 

(1) The determination by the author-
ized officer that the United States will 
receive possession, acceptable to it, of 
such lands; 

(2) The issuance of title evidence as 
of the date of recordation which con-
forms to the instructions and require-
ments of the USDA Office of the Gen-
eral Counsel’s preliminary title opin-
ion; and 

(3) Continuation searches disclosing 
no matters of record that would re-
quire any change in the aforemen-
tioned title evidence as issued. 

(b) Automatic segregation of lands. 
Subject to valid existing rights, non- 
Federal lands acquired through ex-
change by the United States automati-
cally are segregated from appropria-
tion under the public land laws and 
mineral laws until midnight of the 90th 
day after acceptance of title by the 
United States, and the public land 
records must be noted accordingly. 
Thereafter, the lands will be open auto-
matically to operation of the public 
land laws and mineral laws, except to 
the extent otherwise provided by law, 
unless action is taken pursuant to 43 
CFR part 2300 to initiate a withdrawal 
within the 90-day period. 

§ 254.17 Information requirements. 
The requirements governing the 

preparation of an agreement to initiate 
in § 254.4 of this subpart and an ex-
change agreement in § 254.14 of this 
subpart constitute information re-
quirements as defined by the Paper-
work Reduction Act of 1980 (44 U.S.C. 
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